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To N. Thomas Miller, in whose art the spirit of Atlantis lives 


INTRODUCTION

A MILLION TONS OF COPPER 

There have been and will be many different calamities to destroy mankind, the 
greatest of them by fire and water. 


PLATO, TIMAEUS 

Atlantis. No name is so evocative for millions of people around the world 
after thousands of years. It has lent its identity to a space shuttle and is 
featured in major motion pictures and television programs. It figures into the 
titles of more new books published about the sunken realm than ever before, 
adding to an estimated 2,500 volumes and magazine articles already in print on 
the subject. Mere allusion to it among conventional scholars is enough to elicit 
their emphatic condemnation of any “mythomaniac” who suggests some basis in fact 
for the lost city. But despite more than one hundred years of official 
opposition, popular fascination with Atlantis, as well as intense interest on 
the part of an international circle of mostly independent researchers, 
demonstrates the durability of general belief that it was once a reality. At the 
beginning of the twenty-first century that circle has grown to an unprecedented 
magnitude as an accumulating body of hard scientific evidence is rapidly 
transforming theory into fact. 


For all the fame of Atlantis, most people know very little about it. They 
presume it was an oceanic kingdom that long ago dominated much of the globe 
before a natural catastrophe sank it beneath the sea, followed by the escape of 
some survivors to various parts of the planet. Many Atlantologists believe 
civilization first arose on the “continent” of Atlantis at least a dozen 
millennia ago and was destroyed around 
9500 B.C.E. by a great flood. Both skeptics and true believers, however, are 
in danger of being outdated by this book. It is not a rehash of my earlier 
investigation, The Destruction of Atlantis, but a presentation of 
entirely new material on the same subject. The Atlantean 
war, four global cataclysms, and the fate of survivors in various parts of the 
world are described here for the first time.


Survivors of Atlantis takes its cue from a conference of leading 
scientific authorities that met in Cambridge, England. During the summer of 1997 
experts in a variety of academic disciplines, from geology and astrophysics to 
archaeoastronomy and oceanography, combined their independent findings to paint 
a picture of the past radically different from the familiar image taught by 
generations of mainstream educators. The new evidence they presented was as 
startling as it was convincing. They demonstrated that close passes made by a 
series of several comets inflicted four different cataclysms on our planet 
during the first epoch of human history. These celestial events and the 
disasters they generated are not merely the conjectures of theorists. A wealth 
of material proof confirms that the worldwide calamities did indeed take place, 
and that the last one pushed civilization to the brink of extinction. 


Studying dozens of presentations from the Cambridge conference, I was 
forcibly reminded that numerous cultures around the world remembered four major 
floods followed by mass migrations. This tradition was shared by such diverse 
peoples as the Incas of Peru, the Celtic Irish, the classical Greeks, the Aztecs 
of Mexico, and many others. Moreover, there is a close fit between their folk 
memories and what science now recognizes as a quartet of natural catastrophes 
that ravaged the earth beginning more than five thousand years ago. But when the 
evidence of physical archaeology is added to myth, astronomy, and geology, a new 
light on the ancient past suddenly winks on. Its brightness has illuminated the 
hitherto unseen causes that brought history into existence. Clearly exposed is a 
common theme that over and over again threads together and makes sense of all 
the diverse twists and turns in a vast human drama: Atlantis. The name is as 
inescapable as it is powerfully revealing. 


Connecting that sunken realm to four separate global calamities that we now 
know occurred explains the beginning and development of civilization, while 
simultaneously defining Atlantis within the credible parameters of real history, 
not speculative fantasy. It suffered not one but several different catastrophes, 
each one separated by many centuries, until a fourth destruction finally 
obliterated the kingdom. Survivors of Atlantis describes these individual events 
for the first time, elucidating them via traditions from Egypt, Mesopotamia, 
Morocco, the Canary Islands, Ireland, Wales, Scandinavia, pre-Columbian North 
America, Mesoamerica, and preconquest South America. Many of their Atlantean 
flood myths about the sunken realm have never before been made available to a 
general audience, but are presented here to humanize the scientific evidence. 
After all, the men and women of preclassical times were eyewitnesses to 
cataclysms that repeatedly devastated their world, disasters they chronicled in 
an imperishable medium. Papyri burn; words carved in stone erode; clay tablets 
crumble. But a vitally important message wrapped in myth endures over time like 
the body of an insect preserved in amber.


Survivors of Atlantis relates another story that has not yet been told, that of 
the war Plato said the Atlanteans launched in a bold bid to conquer the world. 
Their military adventure, previously neglected by historians, 
was intimately connected with and actually determined by the natural calamities 
that eventually overwhelmed them. The chaos humankind brought about on Earth was 
mirrored in the angry heavens. In this regard Survivors of Atlantis is a 
companion volume to my first investigation of the subject, which touched on the 
war but did not detail it. 


The Destruction of Atlantis focused on the last moments of that doomed 
civilization, because those moments were nearest to us in time and therefore 
more easily documented. Readers who assumed Atlantis was already many millennia 
old at the time of its demise around 10,000 
B.C.E. were surprised to learn that the city met its ultimate fate just 3,200 
years ago. The book’s purpose, however, was not to discuss Atlantean origins or 
age, but to explain a final annihilating event in the context of the Bronze Age. 
With its sudden end around 1200 B.C.E., pre-classical civilization everywhere 
collapsed or went into irreversible decline, from pharaonic Egypt and Homeric 
Greece to the Hittite empire and China’s Shang dynasty. Atlantis was one more 
victim of the worldwide catastrophe. Like the others, it was an identifiably 
Bronze Age city, according to Plato’s description.


His dialogues Timaeus and Critias, composed around 340 B.C.E., 
contain the earliest surviving narratives of 
their kind. They portray the Atlanteans as preeminent mariners and metalsmiths 
who sailed great distances and manufactured orichalcum, an exceptionally 
high-grade copper that Plato reported was no longer available in his day. 
Through their export of orichalcum, he said, the Atlanteans became fabulously 
wealthy and powerful. His characterization of them as prosperous seafaring 
miners is the piece of evidence connecting two great historical enigmas. 


For more than ten thousand years the North American continent was sparsely 
inhabited by Paleo-Indian tribes of nomadic hunter-gatherers who followed 
migrating animal herds and possessed little in the way of material culture. In 
the Upper Great Lakes region they occasionally picked up pieces of “float 
copper” left behind by retreating glaciers and then annealed, or cold-hammered, 
the chunks into trinkets with which to adorn themselves. Then, around 3000 
B.C.E., an ambitious mining enterprise opened with great suddenness along the 
Lake Superior shores of the Michigan Peninsula and on Isle Royale in Lake 
Superior. Over the next twenty-two centuries, a minimum of half a billion pounds 
of the world’s highest-grade copper were excavated from five thousand pit mines, 
some of them sunk sixty feet down through solid rock. 


As recounted in my 1995 book Atlantis in Wisconsin, an average 
of 1,000 to 1,200 tons of ore per pit were removed, each yielding 
about 100,000 pounds of copper. To achieve such prodigious yields the ancient 
miners employed simple techniques that enabled them to work with speed and 
efficiency. They created intense fires atop a copper-bearing vein, heated the 
rock to very high temperatures, and then doused it with water. The rock 
fractured, after which stone tools were employed to extract the copper. Deep in 
the pits a vinegar mixture was used to speed spalling (breaking the rock in 
layers) and reduce smoke. How such temperatures were applied is part of the 
enigma. The bottom of a fire sitting on a rock face is its coolest area. Even 
especially hot cane fires would take a long time to sufficiently heat the vein 
for spalling, if they succeeded at all. How the prehistoric miners directed 
concentrated acetylene temperatures to the ground is a disturbing question 
modern technology is unable to answer. 


Much of their high technology still survives, however. Masses of copper rock 
weighing 6,000 pounds and more were excavated and 
raised on well-made crib work, stone and timber platforms used to lift 
ponderous material to the surface. These cribs were usually built of shaped 
boughs and structured like a log cabin that could be raised by a series of 
levers and wedges. An example of the massive proportions of the rock mined in 
ancient Michigan is the Ontonagon Boulder. Removed to the Smithsonian 
Institution around the turn of the nineteenth century, it weighs 5 tons. A 6-ton 
copper mass was discovered 
in situ on one of the raised cribs, where it appears to have been abandoned. Partially 
trimmed of its spurs and projecting points, it is 10 feet long, 3 feet wide, and 
2 feet thick. Could the miners who manipulated tons of raw copper on Michigan’s 
Upper Peninsula have been the same people who similarly lifted the stone blocks 
of the Great Pyramid? 
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Identified by his full-length garment, a member of the Sea People 
carries an “oxhide” copper ingot in this representation from a stand for a 
Cypriot incense burner, circa 1200 B.C.E. According to Plato, the Atlanteans 
were the foremost copper barons of the Bronze Age. (Bodrum Archaeology Museum, 
Turkey) 


Incredibly, thousands of tools used by the ancient miners have been found. As 
long ago as 1840 ten wagonloads of their stone hammers were taken from a single 
location near Rockland, Michigan. Those in McCargo Cove, on the north shore of 
Isle Royale, amounted to 1,000 tons. Nor were these hammers crudely 
manufactured. According to Roy W. Drier, a mid-twentieth-century expert on the 
ancient copper mines: 


In examining the tools that have been recovered, one is involuntarily amazed 
at the perfection of workmanship and at their identity of form with the tools 
made for like purposes and used in the present day, the prototypes of the 
implements of our present civilization. The sockets of the spears, chisels, 
arrowheads, knives and fleshers are, in nearly all instances, formed as 
symmetrically and perfectly as could be done by the best smith of the present 
day, with all the improved aids of his art (DuTemple 1962, 27). 


The mines themselves were not simple pits but were outfitted with modernlike 
irrigation systems to flush out debris and fill via substantial trenches, some 
as long as 500 feet. To William P. F. Ferguson, an early and still-respected 
authority on North America’s ancient mining, “The work is of a colossal nature, 
and amounted to the turning over of the whole formation to its depth and moving 
many cubic acres—it would not be seriously extravagant to say cubic miles—of 
rock.” 


The diggings extended over 150 miles on the Lake Superior coast through three 
Michigan counties, and ran for 40 miles at Isle Royale. If all the prehistoric 
pit mines were combined, they would form a trench more than 5 miles long, 20 
feet wide, and 30 feet deep. Then, just as abruptly as the mines opened, they 
closed around 1200 B.C.E. Octave DuTemple, the leading authority on these pits, 
wonders, 


Why did these miners leave their operations and implements as though planning 
on taking up their labors the next day, and yet mysteriously never returned? 
Indian legends make no mention of these mining operations, which were of a 
magnificence and a magnitude worthy of being included in the history of any 
race. The legends do mention that a white race was driven out far back in the 
Indians’ history (1962, 59). 


The Indians DuTemple refers to are the Menominee, with ancestral roots in 
Michigan’s Upper Peninsula. Their folk traditions speak of the Marine Men, 
fair-skinned sailors who arrived over the sea in large numbers to “wound Earth 
Mother by digging out her shiny bones,” a poetic allusion to copper. The enigma 
of prehistoric mining in North America expands when we realize that a 
half-billion or more pounds of copper vanished. “Where this copper went is still 
a mystery,” according to DuTemple. In the words of Dr. James P. Scherz, 
professor emeritus at the University of Wisconsin in Madison, 


One of the basic questions that hasn’t been answered yet is, where did the 
copper from Lake Superior go? All of the copper found in the mounds, although of 
a large amount, is but a small percentage of that mined. The Europeans have a 
comparable problem. Where did all their copper come from? The Europeans were in 
a copper trading frenzy from 3000 to 1000 B.C.E., like we are now about oil, 
because copper drove their economy (Joseph 1995, 54). 


Scherz has introduced the other side of the enigma. The Bronze Age began in 
Europe and the Near East because bronze made weapons and tools superior to those 
of copper or stone because it is harder, more resilient, and better able to hold 
a sharp edge than copper, and lighter than stone. To manufacture bronze, copper 
must be combined with tin and zinc. The higher the grade of copper, the better 
the weapon or tool. The ancient Old World never possessed sufficient sources of 
high-grade copper to sustain the mass production of good-quality bronzework 
engaged in by every kingdom throughout the civilized world. Where did their 
metalsmiths find enough high-grade copper for the millions of spears, swords, 
rams, chisels, drills, statues, cauldrons, altars, temple doors, and all the 
other innumerable objects they made? Evidence that is more than circumstantial 
points to the Upper Peninsula of Michigan. It was there that the Marine Men not 
only excavated the world’s largest supplies of high-grade copper, but also mined 
tin, that other essential component of bronze production. 


Strategically located midway between North America’s massive copper-mining 
enterprise and the ancient Old World’s hunger for copper lay Atlantis, famed for 
its sailors and miners. The coincidence of copper mining and Old World copper 
use becomes even clearer when their time parameters are compared: Copper and tin 
mining began on Michigan’s Upper Peninsula right before 3000 B.C.E., just as the 
Bronze Age was beginning in Europe and the Near East. Both North American mining 
and the ancient Old World Bronze Age ended simultaneously around 1200 B.C.E., 
the original lunar date, as described below, for the final destruction of 
Atlantis. 


Plato states that the destruction of Atlantis occurred 8,300 years earlier. 
But what makes us imagine that his conception of time back in the fourth century 
B.C.E. was the same as ours? Indeed, it was very different! No one knows for 
certain what he meant when he reported that Atlantis was destroyed 11,500 years 
ago. What were those “years” to him? Solar, lunar, sidereal, astrological, 
generational? All these measurements and more were used throughout classical 
times, and scholars have long argued about which system Plato used. I suggest 
four primary reasons that he referred to the lunar calendar: (1) It places 
Atlantis in the Late Bronze Age, when its citadel, as described by Plato, 
typified the monumental construction taking place in the Mediterranean area at 
that time. The same citadel could not have been built before 3000 B.C.E. and 
would have been as out of place at the end of the last Ice Age as a skyscraper 
in the middle of the Bronze Age. (2) The final destruction of Atlantis coincided 
with the simultaneous collapse of the ancient Old World’s Bronze Age and North 
America’s copper mining. (3) The Egyptian priests from whom the story of 
Atlantis was originally obtained used a lunar system. (4) Science now recognizes 
that our planet had a very close brush with a debris-ridden comet around 1200 
B.C.E. The earth was subjected to a global catastrophe that annihilated other 
contemporary civilizations, including that of Atlantis. 


Fresh evidence compels us to abandon preconceived notions of the lost 
civilization as an identifiably Bronze Age phenomenon flourishing incongruously 
during the last Ice Age. Conditions then were hardly typified by the balmy 
climate Plato described. We are now able to determine when Atlantis was finally 
destroyed as well as something of its history for nearly two thousand years 
before this final event. 
Survivors of Atlantis combines science and folk tradition to tell us what became of those who escaped 
disaster. 


Just when Atlantis was founded, however, and how long it flourished are 
uncertain; we cannot see events prior to the first cataclysm of 3100 B.C.E. By 
then Atlantis, from all indications, had already grown into a highly developed 
society with a sophisticated material culture whose growth from its Stone Age 
origins must have required many centuries. We may, however, look to contemporary 
prehistory in western Europe for answers. Paleolithic and Neolithic epochs 
evolved throughout the fourth millennium B.C.E. Humans were more proficient 
mariners then—and long before then, modern scholars now know. The Red Paint 
People of North America and Red Ochre People of northern Europe were almost 
certainly the same proto-Atlanteans who navigated transatlantic voyages on a 
regular basis as long ago as seven thousand years. These early sailors and their 
descendants probably brought their megalithic skills to the island later known 
as Atlas, after its chief volcano. The fertile soil for which the volcano was 
responsible and the island’s temperate climate facilitated agriculture and 
settled growth, the basis for civilization. Around 3500 B.C.E. a community that 
had developed between the south coast and the mountain reached population 
density sufficient to blossom into a city—the “daughter of Atlas,” Atlantis. In 
Sanskrit Atlas means “the up-holder.” Six thousand or more years ago it may have 
simply been synonymous with “mountain,” leading some researchers to wonder if 
the A in our modern alphabet is actually a surviving ideogram from Atlantean 
times which signified a mountain standing in the sea. In any case, Atlantis 
could have reached high levels of culture comparable to if not more advanced 
than those achieved in its contemporary Mesopotamia during the mid-fourth 
millennium B.C.E. 


But all this is speculation based on inference. Survivors of Atlantis focuses 
instead on each of four global cataclysms as uncovered by science and 
graphically related in the folk memories of peoples whose shores were washed by 
the Atlantic Ocean. In the course of these accounts, the lost empire comes into 
clearer focus than ever before. The legacy of its enduring influence on our 
current civilization stands out for the first time in bold relief—and we come to 
realize that the story of Atlantis is the story of the world. 




1 

ATLANTIS AT WAR

When luxury prevails, fire consumes the world and water washes it away. 


BURMESE PROVERB 

The First World War did not begin on July 21, 1914, in Serbia. It began more 
than three thousand years earlier on the northwestern shores of what is now 
Turkey. Like its twentieth-century counterpart, that ancient conflict involved 
virtually all the peoples of the civilized world in mutual slaughter. Their 
mighty navies spread a wake of blood from the Atlantic Ocean to the eastern 
Mediterranean Sea. Battlefields across North Africa and the Near East were 
heaped with mounds of dead soldiers and civilians. The capital cities of rival 
empires went up in flames while millions of uprooted people migrated for their 
lives. Never before had there been a military confrontation of this magnitude or 
ferocity. Whole civilizations disappeared and human races were exterminated. No 
one was spared. An entire era collapsed, wiping out millennia of cultural 
achievement. In its aftermath a dark age descended over the smoldering ruins of 
humankind, obscuring even its memory for the next five hundred years. 


Although this enormous tragedy is largely forgotten, it was recorded by four 
of the leading personalities of their time—two Egyptians and two Greeks. Each 
one documented a particular phase of the immense struggle as they knew or 
experienced it. Combined, their separate but complementary accounts reveal the 
conflict in its panoramic entirety. 


The earliest version is found among the royal records of Merenptah, a 
Nineteenth Dynasty king who defended Egypt against the Hanebu, or Sea People. He 
defeated their invasion of the Nile Delta in 1229 B.C.E., but they returned in 
greater force forty years later. Again the Hanebu were vanquished, this time by 
Merenptah’s successor, Ramses III, who raised a victory temple to his triumph. 
The sprawling complex, known today as Medinet Habu (figs. 1.1 and 1.2), was 
built around 1187 B.C.E. at West Thebes in the Upper Nile Valley and followed 
the finest tradition of New Kingdom monumentality. On its walls was inscribed a 
vivid eyewitness account of the pharaoh’s military success, including testimony 
from captured Sea People as well as illustrations of uniforms, weapons, and 
ships. 


Their confrontations in Egypt were contemporary with and part of the Trojan 
War described by Homer. His Iliad, written some five centuries after the events 
it depicts, is the poetic transcription of oral accounts that had already been 
known for generations. Long regarded as fantasy, Ilios, the Trojan capital, was 
discovered in 1871, together with physical evidence of the war associated with 
its name. 
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Fig. 1.1. Medinet Habu, the victory temple of Ramses III, where his account of Egypt’s 
war with Atlantis is still preserved in stone.
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Fig. 1.2. A scale model reconstruction of Medinet Habu depicts the temple as it nears 
the end of its construction around 1185 B.C.E. On the far wall a gigantic Ramses III is 
portrayed as he leads defeated Atlantean Sea People into captivity, their hands 
bound over their heads. (Milwaukee Public Museum)

Around 355 B.C.E. the Athenian philosopher Plato composed two dialogues, 
Timaeus and Critias, which relate the story of outside aggression against the Mediterranean world. 
He tells how Atlantean naval and land forces conquered western Italy and most of 
North Africa. They went on to menace Egypt but were finally overcome by a Greek 
coalition. In the midst of this debacle, the imperial city of Atlantis was 
destroyed by a natural disaster. 


Merenptah, Ramses III, Homer, and Plato each described the same war from 
different perspectives. Nor were they its only historians. Native Americans from 
New England to the Yucatán Peninsula and Andes Mountains told of a great flood 
from which their forefathers escaped after a terrific war. A synthesis of these 
scattered sources from both sides of the Atlantic Ocean provides a complete 
picture of the conflict for the first time. It is revealed as a seminal clash of 
arms that not only brought an entire age to a fiery close, but laid the early 
foundations upon which our modern world still stands. 


The origins of that gigantic contest foreshadowed it by nearly twenty 
centuries. Near the close of the fourth millennium B.C.E. civilization on the 
island of Atlas had risen to unprecedented levels of sophistication. The 
cultural and technological achievements of its inhabitants were far in advance 
of anything elsewhere in the world. Every people has a national ethic that 
defines its identity, and the Atlanteans were no different. They were peace 
loving and virtuous, proud of their singular accomplishments as architects, 
irrigationists, medical practitioners, astronomers, and sailors. But their roots 
went back to the Old Stone Age and the subterranean mysticism of its painted 
caves. They preserved and nurtured deeply ancestral beliefs that emphasized the 
recurring cycles of a fundamentally just natural order. Humans, like all living 
things, belonged to this eternal repetition of birth, maturity, decline, death, 
and rebirth. Behaving in concert with the perceived patterns of life created a 
balanced society wherein outward material greatness reflected an inner spiritual 
accord. 


But that harmony and its primordial worldview were shattered in 3100 B.C.E. A 
passing comet or series of comets rained down a barrage of meteoric debris on 
the world, igniting widespread geologic upheavals. Beset by fire from the 
heavens and seismic violence beneath their feet, the Atlanteans witnessed the 
breakup and partial inundation of their sacred homeland. With the convulsions of 
sky, sea, and earth, thousands perished as civilization crashed about them in 
ruins. When the violence passed survivors beheld a landscape transfigured by 
disaster. Many despaired of ever reconstructing their homeland and fled to 
distant parts of the world, away from a place obviously cursed by the gods. 
Atlantean society suffered a brain drain as most of its leading thinkers joined 
mass migrations to the Nile Valley and Mesopotamia. In these regions they 
cooperated with local inhabitants, sharing their technology and spirituality to 
spark new dynasties and cities. In the process their identity merged with that 
of the native populations, giving birth to the hybrid peoples and cultures of 
pharaonic Egypt and metropolitan Sumer. Over time the Atlanteans were only dimly 
remembered in foundation legends of the Followers of Horus or in The Epic of 
Gilgamesh. 


Other survivors chose to stay, clear away the rubble, and build a new 
civilization on the broken remains of the old. In the midst of their restoration 
work, however, they were vulnerable to outside aggression. Foreign militarists 
took advantage of the traditionally amicable islanders’ distress, even going so 
far as to conquer them, if only temporarily. These humiliations helped bring 
about a primal alteration in the Atlantean psyche. The harsh realities of 
foreign intimidation and occupation in addition to the trauma of a natural 
catastrophe gradually persuaded the islanders to abandon the peaceful doctrines 
of harmony and humanity they inherited from their ancestors. 


Another influential factor contributed to their change of attitude: wealth. 
Some survivors of the cataclysm sailed across the open sea to build new lives 
for themselves in distant lands. Their transatlantic flight took them to the 
shores of North America. There they were met by native inhabitants wearing the 
most extraordinary copper ornaments the Atlanteans had ever seen. When 
questioned about the source of the metal, the Indians took them a thousand miles 
inland to the Great Lakes region of Michigan’s Upper Peninsula. The world’s 
highest-grade specimens littered the ground in the form of float copper left 
behind millennia before by retreating glaciers and since picked up by tribal 
peoples as trinkets. The foreigners, however, valued the enormous copper veins 
along the shores of Lake Superior far more highly. Already experienced 
prospectors, they knew that such remnants indicated subterranean riches. 


They hurried back to the island of Atlas, which was still recovering from the 
disaster of 3100 B.C.E., and told their countrymen about the mineral abundance 
across the sea. Returning to the Upper Peninsula as miners, not refugees, they 
began mining on a truly Atlantean scale. Millions of tons of earth were 
excavated to dig out tons of copper. Hundreds of thousands of copper chunks and 
boulders were smelted into ingots for shipment to the island of Atlas, where 
they were combined with zinc and tin. Thus the Bronze Age was born. 


The Atlanteans cornered the market on what Plato called orichalcum—the 
highest-grade copper on earth—the irreplaceable element in bronze production. 
Every ruler in the civilized world became a customer of these oceanic metal 
barons. No king could defend his realm against the bronze weapons of an opponent 
if his own armed forces were not so outfitted. Bronze made superior tools as 
well, and proclaimed the wealth and power of a monarch who sheeted his walls or 
city gates with it. Bronze was the nuclear fission of its day: Not to possess it 
disqualified a people from the league of civilized societies—and the Atlanteans 
were its sole brokers. As a consequence, the riches of the world flowed into 
their island, altering it and its people forever. 


Already skilled mariners, they built a strong navy in defense of the secret 
sea lanes to North America’s copper country. Mighty ships not only carried 
cargoes of the mineral but fought piracy and competition, for the Atlanteans’ 
prosperity depended on their monopoly on orichalcum. They established colonies 
from Yucatán and Colombia to the British Isles, Iberia, and North 
Africa—including other Atlantic islands such as the Azores and Canaries—to 
further exploit local resources of food, exotic materials, precious woods, 
luxury items, and other trade goods. 


Long after the Atlantean land had recovered from its first brush with 
disaster, another cometary catastrophe struck in 2193 B.C.E. As before, large 
numbers of inhabitants fled the mother country, but this time they mostly 
migrated to its nine other affiliated kingdoms and various colonies spread out 
on both sides of the Atlantic Ocean, thereby strengthening the empire. The 
capital city was badly damaged, but restoration began at once—though 
significantly, some of the Atlantic lands collapsed beneath the sea amid 
spectacular vulcanism, causing new waves of immigration to wash over the shores 
of continents on both sides of the world. Nevertheless, the Atlanteans never 
lost their controlling grip on the Bronze Age they had created. 


For the next six hundred years, the Michigan mines yielded millions of 
additional tons of copper for an insatiable market. While a new materialism may 
have overshadowed traditional spirituality in Atlantis, its people were 
commercially, not militarily, aggressive. Their fleets and armies stood guard 
over all colonial holdings and defended the homeland from any outside threat, 
but conquest was achieved through economics, not force of arms. For most of the 
first half of the second millennium B.C.E. the Atlanteans achieved unprecedented 
levels of prosperity and all the culture wealth could afford. This civilized 
idyll endured until the return of the “fire from heaven” in 1628 B.C.E. Yet 
again, the world was blasted by the worst effects of a killer comet raining down 
flaming boulders on a defenseless humanity. The Mid-Atlantic Ridge writhed under 
the celestial assault, sending seismic shock waves throughout the Atlantean 
lands. 


As twice before in their long history, the Atlanteans became acquainted with 
devastation and migration. Their city suffered, but in the rebuilding of it this 
time there was a noticeable alteration. Long ago the city of Atlantis had risen 
upon the Neolithic ruins of a sacred site, but with each increase in population 
it continued to expand, eventually becoming an imperial metropolis. Now its 
military bearing was obvious in the circles of water that served as protective 
moats for artificial islands and in the high walls studded with watchtowers. The 
innermost ring of land, encircled by others, became the imperial residence, a 
busy headquarters of generals and admirals, together with parade grounds and 
barracks for sailors and marines. A new harbor, the largest, was built 
exclusively for warships. The capital’s beefed-up defenses suggested concern for 
new potential dangers, perhaps even a different, more aggressive foreign policy. 
In fact, these changes reflected a shift in conditions on the other side of the 
world. 


The cataclysm of 1628 B.C.E. had done its worst in the eastern Mediterranean 
Sea, where it triggered the volcanic island of Thera, modern Santorini, to 
explode with the force of a major nuclear event. Although civilization was not 
wiped out in the Aegean, it did totter, and there was a reshuffling of the 
political deck. Previously, Minoan Crete dominated this part of the world with 
its mercantile fleets, but now its sailors encountered serious competitors. The 
natural disaster had destabilized much of the region, generating a sharp rise in 
piracy from Cyprus, Rhodes, and the Cyclades Islands. Hardly less piratical, 
Mycenaeans from the Greek mainland eroded the fringes of the Minoans’ commercial 
enterprise through growing coercion and plunder. Eventually their intimidation 
escalated into invasion, as indicated by the introduction of a new language, 
Linear B, in Crete. 


The Greek takeover alarmed another people living near the shores of 
northwestern Asia Minor in today’s Anatolia, or Turkey. The Trojans operated 
their own empire from a renowned city, Ilios, perched atop a hill that afforded 
superb views of all approaches, particularly those from the sea. The capital was 
a model of in-depth defense, its residents literally locked behind militarily 
engineered walls bristling with watchtowers and an array of antisiege weapons 
manned day and night. But the inhabitants of Ilios were not paranoid. They had 
good reason to fear the outside world. Their city had been sacked once before, 
and although that defeat occurred in the deep past, the Trojans were now richer 
than ever, primarily through their control of the Dardanelles, the straits that 
allowed sole access to lucrative markets for European trade around the Black 
Sea. Keenly aware of their strategic importance, the Trojans charged duty to 
merchants seeking a passage. 


Resulting revenues filled the coffers of Ilios to overflowing, attracting 
allies who hoped to cash in on the city’s prosperity and others who despised the 
high tariffs imposed on them for the privilege of sailing through the 
Dardanelles. The foremost of these competitors had just stepped forward with the 
seizure of Crete. Its takeover added immensely to the Mycenaeans’ already 
far-flung acquisitions. As early as the sixteenth century B.C.E., their 
commercial reach extended through southwestern France across the 
Narbonne-Carcassone-Loire route to the Atlantic Ocean itself and into Cornwall. 
There they came into direct competition with the Atlanteans over a sensitive 
issue—the mining of tin, so essential to bronze production, which the kings of 
Atlantis considered their own monopoly. 


The usurpation of Minoan trade, in which Ilios had been actively 
participating for centuries, by hostile Greek entrepreneurs threatened the 
Trojans, and they looked for helpful allies. Their mighty neighbor to the east, 
the Hittite emperor, was amicably disposed to Wilion, as he referred to the 
capital of Ilios, but was fixated on Egypt, his great rival in northern Syria, 
where serious trouble was brewing over spheres of influence between the two 
superpowers, the Egyptian and Hittite empires. The last thing he wanted was a 
diversion in the Aegean, where Hittite interests did not seem at issue. 


Trojan emissaries had better luck in the west. Their foundation myth, after 
all, described them as descended from Dardanus, son of Electra, the daughter of 
Atlas, and, consequently, an Atlantis (meaning “daughter of Atlas”). True, but 
more recently, the Atlanteans were irritated by Mycenaean encroachment in 
Britain. Additionally, a pact with Troy would open up the Mediterranean to 
Atlantis. If it was granted favored-nation status, its merchants would have 
access to the Black Sea markets on the other side of the Dardanelles. 


The Atlanto-Trojan agreement sent shock waves through the rest of the 
civilized world, especially after Libya, Egypt’s perennial enemy, joined this 
pact. Pharaoh Ramses II hastily concluded his own alliance with the Hittites, 
who had just bested him during the epic battle at Kadesh, in northern Syria. The 
Hittites were no less appalled by the implications of Atlantean ambitions in the 
Mediterranean, especially if the Mycenaeans were either defeated or forced to 
join the Sea People, a name under which both Egyptians and Hittites grouped all 
participants of the growing confederation. During 1283 B.C.E., copies of their 
mutual-assistance pact were prominently displayed in their respective capitals 
at Thebes, in the Upper Nile Valley, and in Hattusas, in central Anatolia. After 
more than thirty-two centuries, visitors to the great temple at Luxor may still 
see its text incised into the city’s monumental pylons, together with carved 
illustrations of the threatening Sea People specifically cited in the treaty. 


The unexpected diplomatic turnabout between these erstwhile opponents, the 
Egyptians and the Hittites, alarmed the Atlanteans, and their military machine 
went into high gear. An entire section of the fourth part of Plato’s 
Critias describes the armed forces of Atlantis at the zenith of its power. The land 
army was led by sixty thousand officers commanding “an unlimited supply of men 
in the mountains and other parts of the country.” These foot soldiers were 
supplemented by ten thousand chariots, each carrying some variation of two 
hoplites (heavily armed foot soldiers), two archers, two slingers, three lightly 
armed stone throwers, three javelin men, or four marines. The navy was the 
largest on earth, with twelve hundred warships, supply vessels, and transports. 
These figures, however, pertain only to Atlantis itself and do not include the 
nine affiliated kingdoms that composed the rest of the empire. Altogether their 
forces were enough to frighten even the Egyptians and Hittites into a 
mutual-assistance pact. 


But the Atlanteans, for all their fleets and armies, were still uncomfortable 
with the odds, stepping up the recruitment of confederates in Italy, Sardinia, 
Sicily, and Palestine. “They had not one speech and one language,” Homer says of 
the Sea People, “but a confusion of tongues, since they were called from many 
lands.” Lydia, Luvia, Kizzuwatna, and almost all the other coastal kingdoms of 
western Asia Minor joined the Trojan camp. One of Troy’s favorite princes, 
Ilioneus, boasted, “Many nations and many races have sought alliance with us, 
and have wished to unite us with them.” At this time the Atlantean empire, 
through its colonies, affiliated kingdoms, and allies, now stretched from the 
shores of Middle and South America in the west across the ocean, bearing its own 
name to the British Isles, Iberia, Italy, the whole of North Africa to the 
Egyptian frontier, and the west coast of Asia Minor. It embraced millions of 
people over many thousands of miles, a political network more vast than Rome’s 
and unequaled for the next three thousand years, until the rise of British 
imperialism. As Ilioneus marveled, it was “an empire which was once the 
mightiest ever seen by the sun in all his journeying from the uttermost edge of 
the sky.” 


Meanwhile, Hittite Emperor Tudhaliyas IV tallied up allies for his royal 
client in the Amurri kingdom of Cyprus: “The kings who are of equal rank to me 
are the king of Egypt, the king of Babylon, the king of Assyria, and the king of 
Ahhiyawa [Homer’s Achaea, Mycenaean Greece].” The combatants were being lined up 
for an international confrontation the like of which had never before amassed so 
many different armies and navies over such vast distances. 


The Mycenaeans were having far less success in convincing their fellow Greeks 
that a universal alliance was necessary. But they had been assisted by acts of 
piracy (from which the Mycenaeans were themselves not immune) committed by 
Trojan privateers, whose depredations began to have a deleterious effect on the 
whole Peloponnese. There was, moreover, disconcerting news from Troy itself. 
King Priam had just initiated an intensive ship-building program. His people 
were the leading producers of sailcloth and pitch, and their country was 
uncommonly rich in forests for timber. The Mycenaeans concluded that an invasion 
fleet was being readied against them and that a naval arms race was on. 


In the midst of this furious competition Trojan pirates may have gone too 
far, intentionally or not, when they captured a royal personage, perhaps someone 
named Helen. Her abduction would have been the propaganda act that rallied the 
fractious Greeks and forged their union. No less an authority on the events of 
these times than the renowned Lionel Casson suggests that Helen’s “abduction” 
may indeed have been the spark that set off hostilities. She was at least a 
symbol of Mycenaean losses at the hands of Trojan pirates. Given the corsair 
nature of the age, it is by no means out of the question that a Greek princess 
was in fact taken in one of the numerous deeds of buccaneering that occurred 
throughout the Aegean at this time. Kidnapping a member of the royal house would 
certainly be sufficient cause for war between two peoples already poised on the 
razor’s edge of international relations. Perhaps it was a deliberate act by the 
Trojans to provoke a decisive confrontation. 


Whatever the motive, the Mycenaeans collected every available ship and 
warrior from Pylos to Phillipi for a single daring preemptive operation. Their 
resolve to get in the first strike was certainly a correct decision, because it 
not only cut off the Trojans from access to the sea, thereby nullifying their 
fleet, but also compelled them to fight on the defensive for the duration of the 
conflict. In 1237 B.C.E. Greek forces crossed the Ionian Sea 
en masse to stage landings at several key points along the western shores of Asia Minor, 
isolating Troy from all outside help, and immediately besieged the capital. From 
the first day of the war the advantage lay with the invaders. They defeated King 
Priam’s Anatolian allies piecemeal, then prepared a major assault against Ilios. 
(See fig. 1.3.) 


With the entire Greek navy in the north and the Egyptian navy poised for 
action in the south, the Atlantean admirals were not about to sail their fleet 
into so obvious a trap, no matter how desperate the 
situation for their Anatolian cousins. They waited to see if a Trojan 
counteroffensive could break the enemy’s encirclement and drive the Mycenaeans 
back into the sea, where they might be engaged to better advantage. On the other 
side of besieged Ilios the Hittites also waited. While fearing the Sea People 
and hoping for their destruction, they did not trust Egypt and knew that a final 
showdown with Pharaoh, treaty or no treaty, was inevitable. Moreover, relations 
with Troy had been cordial and profitable for generations and should be again. 
For their part, the Egyptians also kept their distance from the actual fighting, 
preferring to send grain and arms to their uncertain allies in Asia Minor. The 
Hittites decided to play all the combatants against each other until a favorable 
opportunity for intervention arose. If the Mycenaeans appeared to be winning, 
the Hittites would take Ilios to prevent it from falling to the Greeks. If the 
Trojans gained the upper hand, the Hittites would occupy Troy before the Sea 
People could gain a foothold in Asia Minor. Meanwhile, the Hittites concluded, 
the best strategy was to allow all sides to weaken themselves in mutual 
slaughter while they saved their own strength for the decisive moment. 
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Fig. 1.3. The inclined defensive walls of Ilios, the capital of Troy. The 
Trojan War fought here was actually a local Aegean phase in the Atlantean 
invasion of the Mediterranean world described by Plato. 


It seemed to come just when Atlantean hopes for a Trojan strike were being 
fulfilled: A chariot sortie from Ilios broke through enemy lines and went after 
the Greeks’ ships. Many vessels went up in flames. The Mycenaeans were pushed 
back into the sea, but they rallied and mounted a desperate counteroffensive 
from which the Trojans, after heavy losses, retreated behind the safety of their 
city walls. 


While the goal of the operation—to cut off the enemy onshore without further 
possibility of supply—was not achieved, the Greeks were badly shaken by their 
hairbreadth escape from annihilation on the beaches in the Battle for the Ships. 
Taking advantage of their losses and exhaustion, the Atlantean fleet suddenly 
attacked, slicing at high speed through the lines of Mycenaean warships wherever 
they were most thinly spread. Vessels were held at bay or sunk, while troops of 
the Sea People made successful landings along the Anatolian coast. An entire 
army—ten thousand marines—went ashore to the wild acclaim of their Lydian 
allies. 


They were led by Memnon, tall and robust like his fellow Atlanteans, so noted 
for their great stature that they were remembered in Greek myth as “Titans.” In 
the Posthomerica Memnon is described as a king from Ethiopia, which was 
associated in early classical and pre-classical times with the Atlantic coasts 
of northwest Africa specifically and the Atlantean realm generally. Only 
centuries later was the name Ethiopia assigned to the land south of Egypt (see 
The Destruction of Atlantis, 115–17). In Ovid’s Metamorphoses (Book 4), 
Princess Andromeda is described as having been fettered in Ethiopia 
to a high cliff overlooking the sea, a situation unlikely to have occurred in 
the Ethiopia we know today. Other elements of her myth not only define the 
country’s oceanic border but contain discernible Atlantean themes. Andromeda was 
the great-granddaughter of Poseidon, the creator of Atlantis. He ravaged the 
seacoasts of Ethiopia with a monster described by Ovid as “volcanic,” suggesting 
tsunamis generated by volcanic Mount Atlas. Another Roman scholar, Pliny the 
Elder, states that Ethiopia was originally known as Atlantia. Memnon says of his 
own early childhood, “The lily-like Hesperides raised me far away by the stream 
of Ocean.” The Hesperides were Atlantises, daughters of Atlas, who attended the 
sacred golden apple tree at the center of his island kingdom. That Memnon was 
“raised” by them indicates that he was indeed a king, a member of the royal 
house of Atlantis. At his death he was mourned by another set of Atlantises, the 
Pleiades, daughters of the sea goddess Pleione by Atlas. 


Politically and militarily Memnon was an ideal leader. His mother, Eos 
(Dawn), bore him in Atlantis, and his father, Tithonus, belonged to the royal 
house of Troy, a pedigree that ensured the cooperative spirit of both Atlantean 
and Trojan troops. United into a special army called the Memnonides, his 
soldiers wore distinctive chest armor emblazoned with the image of a black crow, 
the animal of Kronos, a Titan synonymous with the Atlantic Ocean. Even during 
the Roman era the Atlantic was known as Chronos Maris, the “Sea of Kronos.” The 
crow insignia was an expression of the troops’ proud origins, esprit de corps, 
and dedication to their chief. 


Memnon marched them across the Lydian frontier, northward along the Anatolian 
coast, and on to the relief of Ilios. Standing in their way was an armed host of 
Solymi, Greek allies assigned to prevent siege-raising attempts such as his. The 
Memnonides attacked head-on with such lightning speed that the enemy’s front 
lines split in two, followed almost instantly by the collapse of the entire 
center. Circling back in opposite directions on their stunned opponents, the 
Atlanteans executed a skillfully coordinated double-pincer movement, with Memnon 
himself amid the fighting. In Book I of The Little Iliad, Quintus of Smyrna 
tells “how he killed with his angry hands a great army of troublesome Solymi.” 
Indeed, none survived to surrender. The rapidity and totality of their defeat 
shocked the other Greek allies, who scattered before the Memnonides’ swift, now 
unopposed advance toward Ilios. 


Memnon’s troops arrived just in time. Hector, Troy’s foremost general and 
leader of the nearly successful Battle for the Ships, had recently fallen in 
single combat to Achilles. Flaunting his triumph, the vengeful Greek bound the 
corpse of the general by its ankles to his chariot, which he then rode around 
the walls of Ilios in a macabre spectacle for all its mournful, helpless 
residents. At this low moment in the long siege the appearance of Memnon at the 
head of his army of Sea People had an uplifting effect on the war-weary Trojans. 
With his help, they might win after all. The Memnonides threw themselves into 
combat, suffering terrible losses but inflicting crippling blows on the enemy. 
In a quick series of hard-fought battles, the Mycenaeans were again beaten back 
to their ships. Nothing seemed to stop the Atlantean juggernaut. The tide of war 
was turning against the Greeks, and they talked of abandoning the field while 
they could. But just as the Memnonides were about to roll up the enemy camp, 
their commander died on the same sword that had been stained with Hector’s 
blood. 




2 

THE PENALTY OF EMPIRE

A race of militarists had sailed out of the Atlantic and invaded all western 
Europe and North Africa, as far as Libya’s deserts. They had a large navy and 
army. Paying no heed to any nations desiring, in that far-off day, to remain 
neutral, they overran every country between Gibraltar and the modern Levant. 


HAROLD T. WILKINS, MYSTERIES OF ANCIENT SOUTH AMERICA 

With Memnon’s death, his followers lost heart for the fight. He had been 
Troy’s last hope. After a ten-year siege, the capital fell in a firestorm as 
Homer’s Achaeans looted the city of Ilios. Their ships, burdened with plunder 
and slaves, returned over the Ionian Sea to Greece, but the Atlantean fleet did 
not challenge them; instead it quietly turned away on a southerly heading. Any 
attempt to capture the Dardanelles now would have to pass between the victorious 
Mycenaeans and the poised Hittites, a situation to be avoided. Even if the 
straits could be taken, holding them was impossible. 


Although the Atlanteans had lost a whole army, their ships, still largely 
intact, represented a potent if rootless sea power. Beating a retreat across the 
Mediterranean was a humiliation too great to consider—and dangerous, because 
authority would be undermined, something no imperialists can afford if they 
intend to keep their subjects in sufficient awe. 


Atlantean strategists were not discouraged, however. Despite the 
debacle at Troy, their Libyan, Italian, Palestinian, and other allies were 
still standing by for action. Meanwhile, Greek unity was already backsliding 
into the contentious factions of prewar days, and their abandonment of 
smoldering Ilios after sacking it satisfied the Hittites, who snatched up the 
Troad (the Trojan sphere of influence in northwestern Asia Minor) without a 
fight. Although officially allied with Egypt, they were not about to defend it 
from outside attack, especially if the Sea People, in moving against the Nile 
Valley, left Asia Minor in peace. An Atlanto-Egyptian war would be sure to 
weaken both sides to Hittite advantage. 


But Atlantean commanders were confident they could do better than stalemate 
the Egyptians. Shortly after the Trojan War began, the powerful Ramses II died 
at ninety-seven years of age, leaving behind another old man, his thirteenth 
son, in his place. About sixty years old at the time of his accession in 1236 
B.C.E., Pharaoh Merenptah was generally regarded as weak and indecisive both at 
home and abroad. There were domestic labor strikes, unknown during his father’s 
long reign, and Nubia showed signs of restlessness. 


Encouraged by the general situation and unwilling to return home with little 
to show for almost ten years at sea, the Atlanteans developed a land-and-sea 
strategy aimed at nothing less than the armed subjugation of Egypt. Such a 
conquest would establish Atlantis as unquestionably the most powerful empire on 
earth and secure its position in the Near East. The chief military architect of 
this ambitious enterprise was Teucer, known to the Egyptians as Tjeker. He also 
appears in Homer’s Iliad as the founder of Salamis, in Cyprus, one of the Sea People’s major staging 
areas for the planned invasion. 


Teucer’s war plan called for a three-pronged attack on the Nile Delta by the 
Atlantean fleet, with its confederated squadrons descending from the north. 
Their task was to brush aside the Egyptian navy and put troops ashore in a 
single combined strike. The marines were to march inland, capturing the 
strategic cities of Damietta, Busiris, and Sais, while the main body of battle 
cruisers supported them by sailing down the Nile parallel to their advance. A 
main objective in this opening phase of the campaign was the leading 
administrative center at Memphis. If it could be taken, the Egyptians would have 
difficulty coordinating resistance. 


In concert with the seaborne assault, Libyan forces led by King Meryey would 
invade the delta from the west. In the east, Atlantean transports were ordered 
to discharge an army of Paleste, one of the allies of the Sea People, for the 
occupation of Syria south of the Hittite lines. These troops would then march, 
probably with the Hittites’ unofficial blessings, on the Nile Delta, already 
assailed from north and west. 


In early spring of 1227 B.C.E., the night before these elaborate preparations 
were set in motion, their intended victim was in deep, if restless, sleep. 
Merenptah was having a vivid dream. The god after whom he was named appeared 
before him in gigantic form. Ptah, the divine artificer, wordlessly handed 
Pharaoh a sword, as though to indicate, “Defend my civilization!” Merenptah 
awoke with a start into full consciousness. Seizing a nearby mallet, he struck a 
bedside copper gong, and the king’s chamber was instantly filled with armed 
guards. But no priest was needed to interpret his dream. He summoned all corps 
commanders and ordered that the delta defenses be put on full alert. 


As they were readying their charges, two hundred miles away a freshening dawn 
breeze filled the two thousand sails of the Atlantean armada, carrying its ships 
away from their Aegean headquarters at Cyprus and Rhodes. The naval force they 
composed was the largest and best equipped on earth. Illustrations of the war 
vessels and mariners still survive on the walls of Medinet Habu in the Upper 
Nile Valley. (See fig. 2.1.) They were not the relatively flimsy coastbound rigs 
manned by the Egyptians, but, in the words of Lionel Casson, “truly sea-going 
ships” capable of extended open-water voyages. They did indeed constitute the 
navy of a Sea People, featuring such nautical advances for their time as brails, 
or heavy lines for controlling the area of sheet exposed to the wind, together 
with internally braced hulls to withstand heavy pounding by large waves. 


These warships were not only much larger than anything the Egyptians 
commanded but physically distinct as well. Both prow and stern rose steeply to 
form figureheads of long-beaked birds of prey. The same ship design appears on a 
stirrup jar, dated to 1180 B.C.E., from Skyros, one of the Atlanteans’ islands 
of refuge in the Aegean after the fall of Troy. The bird-headed maritime motif 
is found all through the Villanovan, or Archaic, period of Etruscan 
civilization, particularly at the old capital, Tarchon. Examples from the 
Monterozzi grave show that models of these peculiar ships were buried with 
Etruscan warriors of some stature, as is indicated by a splendid soldier’s 
helmet and golden bracelets retrieved at the site. 
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Fig. 2.1. The profile of an Atlantean marine as it was portrayed on the illustrated 
               walls of Medinet Habu in West Thebes, Upper Egypt

Like Poseidon’s trident, the invasion struck the Nile Delta 
simultaneously from three directions—north, west, and east. As dawn broke over 
the sea, Egyptian sentinels posted before the delta beheld an awesome spectacle: 
The northern horizon was blotted out by an armada of unfurled sail. Contributing 
to the frightening apparition were the grotesque carvings of monstrous birds’ 
heads and other hellish beasts at the stemposts of oversized battleships. The 
outnumbered, outclassed Egyptian vessels maneuvered against them in a desperate 
confrontation. Their losses were appalling, and the Great Green, their name for 
the Mediterranean Sea, was stained with the defenders’ blood. Heedlessly 
crashing through the drifting wreckage of broken ships, the mighty Atlantean 
fleet beached the prows of its triumphant ships on the sacred shores of Egypt to 
disgorge tens of thousands of Sea People warriors. 


At the same moment thirty thousand Libyan troops stormed Egypt’s western 
frontier, pushing its defenders behind their own border. King Meryey brought 
along royal family members and even personal luxuries, confident he would soon 
be setting up his throne in Memphis. Simultaneous Atlantean landings in the east 
went unopposed, allowing the Paleste allies an eminently successful occupation 
of Syria. They rolled over the Egyptian garrisons while the Hittites, as 
expected, looked on in nervous detachment. Flushed with early, easy victory, the 
Paleste drove at full speed toward the Nile Delta. Additional aid now came from 
the south, where the Nubians, taking advantage of events at the Lower Nile, 
unexpectedly staged a national revolt against their Egyptian overseers. Pharaoh 
Merenptah was being attacked from every quadrant. 


The self-sacrifice of his navy had not been in vain, however. Their suicidal 
resistance held off the invasion just long enough for Merenptah’s forces to 
fortify the port town of Prosopis. Unaware of its strategic location, the Sea 
People advanced within bowshot of several brigades of elite archers stationed 
there. The invaders were surprised and cut down by thick volleys of arrow fire 
directed at them from concealed positions. In the midst of their confusion, the 
main body of the Egyptian army fell on them in overwhelming numbers. Pinned 
between relentless flights of arrows and an entire infantry corps in the narrow 
terrain fronting the beaches, the Sea People marines were unable to break out of 
Prosopis. They fought a disciplined retreat to the ships, thereby cutting their 
losses to only a few thousand dead or captured. 


The battle was dramatized by Homer in the Odyssey. After its hero returned to 
Ithaca, he concealed his identity by telling a local shepherd he was a Cretan 
who, following the Achaean success at Troy, had joined an armada of pirates for 
an expedition against Egypt. The adventure miscarried, he said, with most of the 
invaders killed and the remaining numbers enslaved. Describing the battle at 
Prosopis, Odysseus recounts: 


The whole place was filled with infantry and chariots and the glint of arms. 
Zeus, the Thunderer, struck abject panic into my party. 
Not a man had fortitude to stand up to the enemy, for we were threatened on 
all sides. They ended by cutting down a large part of my force and carrying off 
the survivors to work for them as their slaves. 


Back on board their ships, the Sea People waited offshore, watching for 
another opportunity to resume the invasion. But they were continually harassed 
by fresh Egyptian naval units, which, rather than engage the superior warships, 
staged hit-and-run sorties against transport and supply vessels to keep the 
enemy off balance. 


Trusting his remnant fleet to keep the Sea People at bay, Merenptah evacuated 
most of his armies from Prosopis, leaving it virtually undefended, and sent them 
to hold Fortress Perite. It was the last important defensive position against 
King Meryey’s advance, which had already reached the western delta. In the early 
morning of April 15, with the rising sun in their eyes, a larger contingent of 
Libyans attacked in expectation of a pitched battle. Instead, Pharaoh’s 
redoubtable archers unleashed massed salvos of bowshot at the oncoming waves of 
foot soldiers. Despite the massacre of their comrades, the Libyans pushed on 
against the fusillade of arrows to engage the defenders in hand-to-hand combat 
under the fortress walls for six hours. 


Coming to the Egyptians’ aid was a chariot squadron and another brigade of 
spearmen. Libyan resistance weakened, then collapsed into a rout. As the tide of 
battle began to turn, so did King Meryey. He fled from the field, leaving his 
royal family to fall into enemy hands. His six sons were lost, all killed in 
combat. Together with the monarch’s household furniture, the Egyptians captured 
120,000 weapons and pieces of military equipment, in addition to 9,000 copper 
swords. They took heaps of Libyan booty, which, in its abundance and kind, was 
proof that the invasion had been a serious attempt at armed occupation. All 
trophies were dutifully handed over to army scribes, who inventoried everything 
down to the last article. Then the leather tents of the invaders were set 
ablaze. Nearly 10,000 Libyans lay dead near them. Another 9,111 were taken 
prisoner, but King Meryey was not among them. Returning to his palace in 
disgrace, he was deposed and executed by his own people. Even so, the Egyptians 
were not in a generous mood. As their price of surrender they severed the hands 
of 2,362 Libyan officers. 



OEBPS/images/9781591439653_001.jpg
Survivors
of Atlantis

Their Impact on the World

FRANK JOSEPH






OEBPS/images/9781591439653_004.jpg





OEBPS/images/9781591439653_002.jpg





OEBPS/images/9781591439653_005.jpg





OEBPS/images/9781591439653_003.jpg





OEBPS/images/9781591439653_006.jpg





OEBPS/images/9781591439653_cvi.jpg
Of
%tlantis

Eheir Impact on
=World Culture

FRANKJOSEPH






